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COUNCIL ON DEVELOPMENT FINANCE

May 23, 2011
PUBLIC HEARING 372
THOSE PRESENT:

Mr. Andy Lubin, Chairperson



Director Alan Levin

Steve Biener, Esquire




Mr. Gary Smith

Senator Brian Bushweller



Mr. Stephen Bach


Honorable Nancy Cook



Ms. Rachael Onorato
Mr. Tom Gilligan




Mrs. Lee Porter

Representative Darryl Scott



Ms. Beverly Ennis

Mr. Fred Sears





Ann Marie Johnson, DAG

Mr. Jeff Stone

Ms. Melody Booker

Ms. Patty Cannon








Ms. Bernice Whaley








Ms. Nikki Lavoie
ALSO PRESENT:  ANP – Mr. Ray Yin;  Miller Metal Fabrication, Inc. – Mr. Martin Miller and Mr. Bruce Kelley; Real Entertainment – Wilmington, LLC – Mr. Hal Real; Delmarva Rubber & Gasket Company – Mr. Richard Phillips; Service Telecom Corp. – Mr. Bamdad  Bahar and Mr. A. Veves
LOCATION:   Buena Vista, 661 South DuPont Highway, New Castle, Delaware  19720

TIME:  9:00 A.M.

CALL TO ORDER

The meeting was called to order at 9:05 A.M. by Mr. Lubin, Chairperson, on Monday, May 23, 2011.

OLD BUSINESS:

Mr. Sears made a motion that the minutes of the April 25, 2011 Council on Development Finance meeting be approved as presented.  Mr. Gilligan seconded the motion which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

NEW BUSINESS:

Mr. Lubin welcomed Senator Brian Bushweller to the Council.
ANP Technologies, Inc. (“ANP” or the “Applicant”) – The Applicant is requesting a grant from the Delaware Strategic Fund SBIR/STTR program in the amount of $50,000.  The Applicant proposes to use the funds to provide bridge funding from Phase 2 to Phase 3 for its ACE Project, specifically described as “a simple, easy-to-use, rapid on-site test for the detection of acetylcholinesterase inhibitors in water” which will be conducted at its current facility located at 824 Interchange Boulevard in Newark, Delaware (the “Project”).

Ms. Cannon presented this request to the Council.  She stated that ANP is requesting funding through the Authority’s recently approved pilot program making funds available to companies pursuing Phase lB and Phase IIB funding.  She stated that ANP has received four SBIR grants through the DSF/SBIR program in its transition from Phase I to Phase II.
Mr. Yin stated that his company has grown to 32 employees.   He stated that this new rapid on-site test system will be able to detect anything in water.  He stated that the system can detect a range of pesticides at concentrations between the Military Exposure Guideline and the Human Lethal Concentration.  He stated that a worst case scenario is when somebody thinks they are making a pesticide when in fact they are actually making a very powerful weapon.  Mr. Yin stated that ANP has developed the first device and therefore is applying for Phase III funding.
Mr. Yin stated that this product will be very useful to the current environment.  He stated that there is a demand from all state, county and local governments interested in assuring that their water systems are free and clear of contaminants that may have a negative impact on health.
Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, that the Applicant is a “small business” within the meaning of 29 Del. C. §5035 (b)(3), that the Applicant has won a Phase I and a Phase II award in the Federal SBIR Program, that the Applicant has submitted a proposal for a proposed SBIR Phase I(b) and II(b) bridge grant award but has not yet received such award, that the Applicant’s principal place of business will be located in the State of Delaware; and that the research to be conducted will benefit the Delaware economy, and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, Mr. Sears made a motion that the Council recommend to Mr. Alan Levin, Chairperson of The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a grant in an amount not to exceed Forty Thousand Dollars ($40,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund/Delaware Technical Innovation Program (“DTIP”), to be used for the Project, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including May 22, 2012.  Mr. Gilligan seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote. 
Miller Metal Fabrication, Inc. (“Miller Metal” or the “Applicant”) - The Applicant is requesting a loan from the Delaware Strategic Fund program in the amount of $142,500.  The Applicant proposes to use the funds towards the purchase of equipment to be used at its current fabrication operations located at 16356 Sussex Highway in Bridgeville, Delaware (the “Project”).
Mrs. Booker presented this request to the Council.  She stated that Miller Metal is a world class manufacturing company in Bridgeville.  She stated that they have an opportunity to expand and grow but to accomplish that they would need to purchase a particular piece of equipment.   She stated that Miller Metal currently has two outstanding loans with DEDO which were closed in June of 2010.  At that time, Miller Metal projected that it would hire eleven employees and it has actually hired sixteen employees.  She stated that the request today for $142,500 would be used for the purchase of another laser.  She stated that this is a used piece of equipment which has been brought “up to specs”.
Mr. Miller stated that he started the company twenty-eight years ago and realized in the last couple of years that better technology was the way to compete internationally.  He stated that they bought their first laser five years ago.  He stated that with the last new piece of equipment, they went from 28 to 50 employees.
Mr. Miller stated that Baltimore Aircoil is one of their customers.  He stated that they also do work for Vulcan stoves.  He stated that they started out doing a few parts and now they do all the stainless steel that goes into those stoves.  Mr. Miller stated that Case New Holland, which is owned by FIAT, came to Miller Metal because it was having trouble with a particular part.  He stated that Miller Metal was able to do it and now Case has come to them for more parts.

Mr. Miller stated that they will be getting this $700,000 additional piece of equipment for about $300,000.  A lot of the Case products will go overseas which will offer some big opportunities.  Mr. Miller stated that other potential customers have contacted them.  Mr. Sears asked how Case found out about Miller Metal.  Mr. Miller stated that it was by word of mouth.

Mr. Miller stated that two years ago Miller Metal did $5,000,000 in sales, last year it did $6,000,000 and this year it will be over $11,000,000.  He stated that it attributed this to lean manufacturing which was introduced to them by DEMEP.  Mr. Miller stated that they actually have a contract with a company in California.  He stated that Baltimore Aircoil is sending some of its products, which contain Miller Metal’s parts, to Belgium and therefore he feels that this is healthy growth for several companies.
Director Levin asked about the current space that Miller Metal was currently occupying.  He asked if there was adequate space for their needs.  Mr. Miller stated that with the lean training, they have been improving space.  He stated that they have actually doubled in the same space with different work flow processes and with better organization.  He stated that they will be getting a little more space from Mr. Newton and he feels that Metal Miller can actually double its size at its current location.  He stated that he feels they will be fine for the next year or so.
Mr. Miller also stated that they are using a lot of small independent contractors around them.  They are working with a small family owned business near them, Whispering Acres, which has also doubled its business.  He stated that they are also working with two or three other companies like that.  He stated that Miller Metal makes the kit and the other companies assemble the kits.  He stated they are using innovative ways of creating jobs.  He stated that Miller Metal is laser cutting and fabricating parts that go to other companies for assembly.
Mr. Gilligan asked about the security position.  Mr. Smith stated that DEDA anticipates financing $71,250 of the project from DEDO’s Small Business Renewable Energy Revolving Loan Fund of which the EDA had previously provided $500,000 in matching funds, $71,250 from the Delaware Strategic Fund and the remaining from private financing.  Mr. Smith stated that DEDO is try to utilize other peoples’ monies and use the DSF to leverage money.  DEDA will have a second lien position behind whoever is the first lender; EDA and DEDA will be sharing a second position.
Mr. Sears asked how they develop their business, and Mr. Miller explained that it is by “word of mouth” and reputation.  When asked about space needs for their facility, Mr. Miller indicated that they now run three shifts, and that they had doubled their capacity in their current space.
Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.
After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i)  the Project will contribute to maintaining or providing gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the loan proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested loan funds; (iv) the loan will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v)  the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance, Mr. Gilligan made a motion that the Council recommend to Mr. Alan B. Levin, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a loan in an amount not to exceed One Hundred Forty-Two Thousand Five Hundred Dollars ($142,500) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the Project, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including May 22, 2012.  Mr. Biener seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Delaware Economic Development Office (“DEDO” or the “Applicant”) – The Applicant is requesting the reallocation of $1,000,000 of funds from the LIFT Program to fund the creation of a revolving loan program known as Delaware Rural Irrigation Program Revolving Loan Fund (DRIP) to assist Delaware farmers with the installation of new irrigation systems on currently non-irrigated farm land (the “Request”).

Director Levin stated that DEDO, the Department of Agriculture (“AG”) and DNREC have teamed up in an effort to provide assistance to lower Delaware.  He stated that at a meeting hosted by AG, it was pointed out that irrigation was a big problem.  Therefore, the three agencies brainstormed to find some opportunities to support irrigation.  Basically, the result was the tweaking of the LIFT program.

Secretary Kee thanked DEDO and the CDF for supporting agriculture over the last three years.  He stated that agriculture is a bigger industry than most people think.  He stated that the economic activity surrounding this industry is approximately eight billion dollars and 30,000 jobs a year.  He stated that Delaware has approximately 500,000 acres of farm land which is about forty-one percent of the land in Delaware.  Secretary Kee stated that in 1973 there were 30,000 acres of irrigation and now that has increased to 120,000.  He stated that this has been driven by the demand from the poultry industry for corn and vegetables.

Secretary Kee stated that irrigation stabilizes and increases yield, gives them diversity, and it’s good for the environment and makes more use of the nutrients in the soil.  He stated that the total debt for a typical irrigation system from start to finish is from $50,000-100,000.  He stated that the farmer has to balance that debt with everything else he is doing.  He also stated that in odd shaped fields, the cornering systems add significant expense, so this program captures new irrigation systems and these trouble areas.
Secretary Kee stated that with irrigation, sixty bushels an acre previously has grown to one hundred bushels an acre.  He stated that this impacts the poultry industry because it guarantees a realizable source.  He also stated that Mid Atlantic Farm Credit supports this program.  Secretary Kee stated that an additional factor is that the irrigation centers will increase their employment. 

Secretary Kee stated that the filters and hardware would not be funded with these loans.  He also stated that the credit worthiness would be established by the lender and that this type of funding would be the first in the country.

Senator Cook stated that she thought this was a very exciting venture.  She asked if DEDA had the authority to set up this program.  Director Levin stated that no additional legislation was needed and that DEDA did have the authority.
Mr. Gilligan asked if there was a time period for these funds.  Mr. Smith stated that the Lift Program actually expires this June 30th and then the funds would revert back into the Delaware Strategic Fund.  This issue will be addressed at next month’s meeting.
Representative Scott questioned $1,000,000 being used for only 3,000 acres.  Secretary Kee stated that the funds will actually be used to finance 75-125 systems.

Mr. Biener asked if there was any concern with adequate water capacity.  Secretary Kee stated that that was an important issue and that there are adequate water resources to handle the irrigation.  He stated that it has been verified that underground aquifers are plentiful.
Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.
After a discussion, Senator Cook made a motion that the Council recommend to Mr. Alan B. Levin, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of DEDO’s Request, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including May 22, 2012.  Representative Scott seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Real Entertainment – Wilmington, LLC – (“Real Entertainment” or the “Applicant”) – At the April 25, 2011 Council meeting, the Applicant submitted a request for a grant from the Delaware Strategic Fund program in the amount of $500,000.  The Applicant proposed using the funds to supplement working capital and to acquire furniture and equipment at its newly-opened facility located at the Queen Theatre in Wilmington, Delaware.  At the April meeting the Council asked for some additional financial information and for DEDO to develop some other funding structural options for their review at the Council’s May meeting.  Today, the Applicant is presenting this additional information as requested.  The April request was for a $500,000 grant.  The revised request is for a $250,000 grant and a $250,000 loan.  The Applicant proposes to use the funds to supplement working capital and to acquire furniture and equipment at its newly-opened facility located at the Queen Theatre in Wilmington, Delaware (the “Project”).

Mr. Bach presented this request to the Council.  Mr. Real stated that Real Entertainment had had a great opening month in April and a strong month in May.  He stated that they are ahead of their revenue projections, spending a little more than anticipated, but are working on controlling their costs.  He stated that they were named the number one online pick in the Philadelphia area.  Mr. Real stated the ticket sales are good.

Mr. Smith stated that in the revised structure, there is a loan and a grant, and payment terms on the loan require interest only payments for the first two years, with principal and interest payments thereafter.
Mr. Sears asked how Mr. Real would deal with seasonal aspect of this business, such as the summer season, when potential audience is away on vacation.  Mr. Real stated that once the business is established, you figure out what draws the crowds in particular seasons and then develop programming that appeals to the people who are not on vacation.  He stated that they would also continue to find angel investors.

Mr. Gilligan asked how the change of terms affected Mr. Real’s expectations.  Mr. Real stated that this will not actually deal with the cash flow, but it will allow them to avoid additional debt.

Representative Scott asked if there was any security.  Mr. Smith stated that basically you have to look at it as an uncollateralized loan.

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i)  the Project will contribute to maintaining or providing gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the loan proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested loan funds; (iv) the loan will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v)  the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance, Mr. Gilligan made a motion that the Council recommend to Mr. Alan B. Levin, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a loan in an amount not to exceed Two Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars ($250,000) and of a grant in an amount not to exceed Two Hundred Fifty Thousand Dollars ($250,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the Project, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including May 22, 2012.  Mr. Gilligan seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Delmarva Rubber & Gasket Company (“Delmarva Rubber” or the “Applicant”) – On May 22, 2009, the Applicant received a $50,000 loan from DEDA through the Delaware Strategic Fund.  No principal or interest payments were required in the first year; interest only payments in the amount of $135.42 for the following twelve months; and then principal and interest payments in the amount of $4,240.38 for the final twelve months.  Today, the Applicant is requesting an additional twelve months of interest only payments, with principal and interest payments to commence on July 1, 2012 (the “Request”).

Mr. Bach presented this request to the Council.  Mr. Phillips stated that when he received the loan two years ago, it was a “tremendous shot in the arm” for their economy.  However, the closing of the Delaware City Refinery had a significant negative impact on their business. He stated that they had to take a look at where their markets were and they were keyed into the manufacturing area.  He stated that Delmarva Rubber has scaled down everything they can without getting rid of its employees.  Mr. Phillips stated they are now making money; gross profit is up sixteen percent but they are still not anywhere near where they want to be.  He stated that in the last several months, growth has increased.  He stated that today he is not asking for any more money but if this request could be approved, he believes his working capital situation would be okay until they can fully pull out of this bad economy.

Mr. Phillips stated that even though this is on e of the worst business periods they have experienced, that he had learned a lot.  Delmarva Rubber is in several different markets and has learned that its gasket parts are a strong product.  He stated that one of his existing customers told him that Delmarva Rubber was selling its product to them too cheap, and they are addressing these types of pricing issues.
Senator Cook asked if Mr. Phillips thought they were going to have the ability to interact with the refinery again.  He stated that in fact they have already started to and the Refinery coming back is another big shot in the arm to Delmarva Rubber.

Representative Scott asked about the current employment.  Mr. Phillips stated that they were down to four employees two years ago and now they were back up to five full-time and one part-time.  He stated that they actually need more people and another press.  He stated that they could operate 12 – 15 hours a day if they had the time and the equipment.  Mr. Phillips stated that it had not been all bad – they had learned a lot of lessons.

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, Mr. Gilligan made a motion that the Council recommend to Mr. Alan B. Levin, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of the Request, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including May 22, 2012.  Representative Scott seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Service Telecom Corp. (“STC” or the “Applicant”) – At the April 25, 2011 Council meeting, the Applicant expressed its wish to purchase all of the equipment and utilize the existing facility located at 105 Park Avenue in Seaford, formerly operated by Advanced Aerosol Acquisitions LLC, as a turnkey active ingredient delivery system operation and to also assume and/or request a loan from the Delaware Strategic Fund program in the amount of $125,000 to accomplish the acquisition.  At the April meeting, the Council recommended approval of that request.   In May 2011, STC executed an asset purchase with Advanced Aerosol Acquisitions LLC and reached a settlement with the landlord.  It was determined that closing costs totaled approximately $80,000.  As these costs consume such a large portion of the already approved $125,000 funds, STC is now requesting an additional $175,000 to allow it to bring current other essential vendors (the “Project”).

Ms. Onorato presented this request to the Council.  She stated that this would now be a $300,000 low interest loan.  She stated they have been talking to County Bank.

Mr. Bahar stated that after last month’s meeting, he spoke with Park LLC to negotiate the lease.  He stated that the bottom line is that he has a 58 page lease which would require STC to pay a $30,000 security deposit, a $34,000 reimbursement for prior tenant mess, a $10,000 rent payment and half of the insurance premium which would be in excess of $80,000.  He stated that he also had an additional list of private vendors that needed to be addressed.  This list included DNREC in the amount of $5,000 to get the waste out of the plant.  Mr. Bahar stated that he has honored ongoing labor costs at plant which included key mechanics that had not been paid.

Mr. Bahar stated that STC does have a business plan.  He further stated that STC has been taking orders from Crystal Products.  Mr. Bahar stated that in the past few weeks, he has been visiting their clients and has made a commitment to revitalize the new catalog to sell directly.  He stated that by doing this, STC will have an immediate increase in sales.  Mr. Bahar stated that he expects to do $1,000,000 worth of business with the gentlemen that he brought with him to the meeting today.  He stated that orders have increased.  He stated that STC is going to have three or four revenue sources to underwrite this business going forward.  He stated that the spreading of risk is going to put STC in a position to pay all of the debt.

Mr. Biener asked about the DNREC violations.  Director Levin stated that he has spoken to DNREC and DNREC will waive fees but there will be the cost of the removal.

Mr. Lubin asked if there were any public comments; there were none.

After duly considering, inter alia, the nature of the business, its competitive situation in Delaware, its location, the employment and other requirements under applicable statutory and regulatory provisions, the Council made the following findings: (i)  the Project will contribute to maintaining or providing gainful employment of the citizens of the State, (ii) the Project will serve a public purpose by contributing to the prosperity, health or general welfare of the State; (iii) the Project will require a capital investment of at least $10,000, which funds, including the loan proceeds, will be available or expended on the date on which The Delaware Economic Development Authority disburses the requested loan funds; (iv) the loan will effectuate the purposes of Chapter 50, Subchapter IV of Title 29 of the Delaware Code, and (v)  the Applicant is a financially responsible person to the extent required by statue and has not been convicted of a major labor law violation or other illegal conduct involving moral turpitude by any agency or court of the federal government or agency or court of any state in the two-year period immediately prior to the approval of the Applicant’s application for assistance, Mr. Sears made a motion that the Council recommend to Mr. Alan B. Levin, Chairperson, The Delaware Economic Development Authority, approval of a loan in an amount not to exceed Three Hundred Thousand Dollars ($300,000) to be disbursed from the Delaware Strategic Fund, for the Project, contingent upon the approval remaining in effect through and including May 22, 2012.  Mr. Gilligan seconded the motion, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Executive Session -  Mr. Biener made a motion that the Council go into executive session to discuss pending or potential litigation, and confidential and privileged commercial and financial information in accordance with 29 Del. C. §100024(b)(2) and (9).  The motion was seconded by Mr. Lubin, which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

Mr. Biener made a motion that the Council go out of executive session.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Sears which was then adopted by unanimous vote.

ADJOURNMENT

The meeting adjourned at 10:50 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,
Lee Porter, Secretary

LKP

cc:  Members of the Council on Development Finance

      Director Alan Levin

      Ann Marie Johnson, Esquire

The next CDF meeting is scheduled for Monday, June 27, 2011 at 9:00 A.M. at Buena Vista in New Castle, Delaware.
